TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

NOVEMBER 10TH, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their November meeting on Wednesday, November 10th, 2021 at the Town Hall, regular date changed for Veterans Day.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance.

This meeting was dedicated in honor of all of our Veterans.  Supervisor Burton read a poem, “The Song of Napalm,” by Bruce Weigl.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – absent




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance was Town Attorney Robert Butts.
LIAISON REPORTS: 
Councilwoman Margaret Fallon reported  that the CAC had a great Community Day and were working on publicizing  information on the Winnakee Land Trust properties and the forthcoming Bontecou land gift to be overseen by the Dutchess Land Conservancy.
Councilman Frank Pepe stated that the Zoning Board of Appeals was meeting this evening with several cases and added that the Dutchess County Human Rights Commission was very active, with some Jewish Rabbis jointly sponsoring a march against hate that will include some elected officials.  They are also having a Zoom training session on handicapped accessibility. 
Councilman Paul Coughlin had no report.

In Councilwoman Weinberger’s absence since she was not feeling well, Supervisor Burton attended the Rec. meeting this evening. She reported that soccer had ended and they may be starting some adult programs next year, like a trivia night. 
Supervisor Burton gave a brief election update saying that three of the people running for the two Town Board seats were still too close to call, absentee ballots still have to be counted and it could be several more weeks.  Hearty congratulations to Rec. Director Lauren Osterman who secured a $125,000 grant to re-build the tennis courts; construction will begin in April and they should be ready for the summer.  The first Comprehensive Plan workshop with the Town Board was this past Monday evening to get some clarification on several points; if and when the plan passes, new laws will be enacted only by a new zoning commission that will suggest new laws to the Town Board for their adoption.  One more workshop will probably be held, but ridgeline protection was a big issue.  The Town Board opted out on the two cannabis laws for dispensaries and lounges but a petition to call for a permissive referendum has been started.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

No one addressed the Board.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:
1. HIGHWAY BIDS FOR 2022: On the recommendation of Highway Superintendent Jim Myers, a motion was made by Wendy Burton to accept all of the bids received for highway materials for 2022, allowing him the opportunity to use the next lowest bidder in the event that the low bidder cannot supply the Town with the proper quality or quantity of material ordered.  The motion was seconded by Paul Coughlin, with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.

2. and 3. WORKERS COMP., MEDICAL AND DENTAL INSURANCE: Councilman Frank Pepe spoke of the new Worker’s Comp insurance, the Medical and the Dental 
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insurance quotes as being slightly under what was budgeted for, and the HRA (Health Reimbursement Account) had no rate increase. A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to renew the Workers’ Comp. insurance to Public Employees’ Risk Management in the amount of $39,482, with a credit of $1,156 for paying early. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes. A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to renew the medical and dental insurance, unchanged from the union contract. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

4. COMPREHENSIVE PLAN:  Discission followed with Supervisor Burton saying that she thought the original date of December 3rd was too soon for a Public Hearing on the matter. After discussion, it was agreed that the Town Board will hold a Public Hearing on the Draft Comprehensive Plan on Monday, January 10th, the last possible day to open the public hearing and then keep the Public Hearing open. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger –absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. BURDICK PARK UPDATE: Supervisor Burton said that the Burdick Park Committee will have an initial design and framework to the Board by the end of the year and that a biological assessment by Hudsonia showed no rare or endangered species. Members have marked out walking paths with an amphibian pond, and D.C. Soil & Water will be contacted. Still needed is possible parking areas and a footpath from Hunns Lake Road.
6. RESOLUTION #11A OF 2021 - GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION: Supervisor Burton read the following resolution:
General Fund 
Budget Resolution #11A of 2021 
 
Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General Fund budget line that will exceed the amount of the available in these certain budget line, and 
 
Whereas the General fund has funds available in other lines and need to transfer such funds to provide expenditures. 
 
Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amend and transfers from the budget lines listed below for FY 2021: 
Budget Transfers November 10, 2021

ACCOUNT                 DESCRIPTION                              INCREASE                    DECREASE
00-04-5132-10            Garage Salaries                           
 987.74                     

00-05-6010-40            Social Services Contractual                                             
 -987.74 

00-07-8010-10            ZBA Salary                                
588.00

00-07-8010-40            ZBA Contractual                                                                    -588.00

00-01-1315-10           Comptroller Salary                     
9,899.48 

00-06-7620-40           Adult Recreation                                                     

 -5,000.00

00-06-7310-10           Youth Program Salaries                                                
 -4,899.48

00-06-7550-40           Celebrations                         
55.00

00-01-1110-11           Court Help





  -55.00

00-01-1220-20         Supervisor Equipment                      924.99

00-06-7310-10         Youth Program Salaries                                                     
 -924.99

00-01-1330-49         Postage- Tax Collector            
341.00

00-01-1110-11         Court Help
                                                                   
 -341.00
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00-01-1110-41
      Court Prosecutor


12,000.00

00-01-1110-40        Court Contractual Exp




 -4,000.00

00-04-5132-40        Garage Contractual Exp




 -3,000.00

00-06-7140-10        Playground Salaries





 -5,000.00

00-01-1355-42     Assessor Legal & Settlement
        
7,500



     

00-06-7310-40     Youth Program Contractual 




-7,500.00






______________________________________
                                                                      
         $ 32,296.21                     $ 32,296.21 
Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe. Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - absent, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.   
 
Resolution #11A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present and certified this 10th day of November 2021.  
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

7. FARMERS’ MARKETS: Lengthy discussion continued on this matter for the Town to have a Farmers’ Market.  The matter will be put on the December agenda with more information forthcoming.
 
8. HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION: This matter was also discussed  with Attorney Butts reviewing the resolution and it also will be put on the Board’s December agenda.
9. APPROVE REPLACING TOWN HALL’S COPY MACHINES: After brief discussion, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to replace the aging copiers in the Town Clerk’s office and the Court/Supervisor hallway for two Ricoh IM2500 copiers at $3,900.99 per machine from the  State Bid list. Total cost: $7,801.98.  Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - absent, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.   

10. BOND ANTICIPATION NOTE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to pay off the Bond Anticipation Note of $243,000, taken out a year ago to purchase a new Highway plow truck.  Mention was made that enough funds had been put away in the Highway Vehicle Reserve Fund to pay off the B.A.N. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - absent, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.   

11. SUPERVISOR’S FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Ms. Burton had submitted to the Board members her October bank reconciliation and two payroll verification reports. At the end of October, the Town had received 78% of its revenue for ’21 and believes it will exceed what had been anticipated. 86% of the CHIPS funding had been received with more payments coming in December and February.  Sales tax revenue will exceed what was budgeted for in ’21. Cable fees will be short by about $7,000, having only received $40,096 but more is due in February. Revenue for Recreation was exceeded by $2,000 and are also over in the disposal  and C.O. fees’ revenues.   Mortgage tax revenues will exceed $110,000. These over expended lines are corrected with the previously approved budget resolution. In the General Fund, 82% has been used with 73% use in the Highway Fund. A motion to approve the Supervisor’s financial reports was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

12. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS #11 AND 11A: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank pepe, to approve the November Abstracts of Claims as follows: Abstracts: General Fund – ck.#s 6174-6221 in the amount of $56,677.53     
                 
       Highway Fund –ck.#s 3979-3990 in the amount of  $90,157.05

    

       Escrow Fund – ck.# 1009 in the amount of $445.00



       Bangall Lights -ck.# 3044 in the amount of $902.61





Total of Abstract #11 of 2021: $148,182.19
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Special Abstract #11A – Retirement invoices: (paying ahead gives a credit)


       General Fund – ck.# 6222 in the amount of $31,317.09



       Highway – ck.# 3091 in the amount of $44,991.91





Total of Abstract #11A: $76,309.00
Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

13. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The following Minutes were approved as written: 10/4/21 Special Meeting/Public Hearing, 10/12/21 Special Meeting/Workshop, 10/13/21 regular monthly Town Board meeting, 10/25/21 Special Meeting/Public Hearing and 10/28/21 Special Meeting. Motion made  by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes, but abstained on the Minutes of the Oct. 12th and Oct. 13th as he had been absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

14. OTHER: Supervisor Burton made mention of a County program called “Bus Patrol America” where Pine Plains will be the pilot program for having cameras installed to see if motorists pass a stopped school bus. Resulting fines will be set up with the Court and the bookkeeper as we would get 10% of the revenue from the fines.

Greg Pulver is looking into a Taconic Little League grant that was submitted for a new scoreboard that he assures the Town we will get.


Attorney Butts mentioned the grant for the tennis courts, so a motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Paul Coughlin to authorize the Supervisor to sign and accept  the grant application and any other associated paperwork. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Paul Solomon, 14 Bockmill Lane – asked a question about the school bus patrol and how much revenue might be generated. The Supervisor said hopefully, not too much. Mr. Pepe added that he had difficult circumstances in his prior career years ago regarding this issue.
EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to close the meeting an enter into an Executive Session at 8:04pm regarding personnel.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes. With no action taken, a motion was made at 8:10pm by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting. 
With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Frank pepe, to adjourn the meeting at 8:12pm. Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk
